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SUNSET HOSPITAL SITE BILL 2006 
Discharge of Order and Referral to Standing Committee on Legislation 

HON GIZ WATSON (North Metropolitan) [5.40 pm] - without notice:  I move - 

That -  

(1) Order of the day 300, the Sunset Hospital Site Bill 2006, be discharged and referred to the 
Standing Committee on Legislation for consideration and report not later than Tuesday, 
27 March 2007. 

(2) The committee have the power to consider the policy of the bill. 

This bill has attracted some controversy.  A committee inquiry would allow the community to present its views 
to the house to ensure that the house is informed of all the many and strongly held views of the community when 
it ultimately debates this bill on the future of the Sunset hospital site.  I am also aware that the issue of the future 
of the Sunset site has been around since 1995 when the hospital was basically fenced off and mothballed.  I am 
well aware that there is considerable community opposition to the government’s bill, and I put on the record now 
that the Greens (WA) cannot support the bill as it stands.  We certainly cannot contemplate any sell-off of the 
site.  It does not matter which government is trying to sell off chunks of the site, this view is consistent with the 
position that the Greens have taken for the past nine or 10 years.  However, I do believe that the current 
proposition has some merits.  I have heard from a number of people who say that we must find a way forward for 
this site, but it must be a way forward that has the support of the community and does not compromise the 
environmental and heritage values of the site.   

For all those reasons, therefore, I welcome the opportunity for the Standing Committee on Legislation to 
consider this bill.  I look forward to being part of that inquiry and I hope that a committee report can make some 
recommendations to assist the house when it formally debates the bill. 

HON RAY HALLIGAN (North Metropolitan) [5.42 pm]:  The Liberal Party does not support the 
government’s bill and is prepared to vote against it.  However, Hon Giz Watson’s motion provides an 
opportunity for the community to have an alternative use for the reserve considered and determined.  For that 
reason the opposition will support the motion. 

HON KATE DOUST (South Metropolitan - Parliamentary Secretary) [5.43 pm]:  The government is aware 
of the concerns of both the Greens (WA) and the opposition and of their reasons for wanting to refer this bill to 
the Standing Committee on Legislation.  The government does not support the referral of the bill to a committee.  
The government is keen for this bill to be progressed for a range or reasons.  One reason is that the issue has 
been around for between 10 and 11 years and has been broadly canvassed.  Proposals for the site have been put 
forward by the previous government and this government, and committees were established to consider those 
proposals.  Hon Graham Giffard was involved in a committee that considered the community plan for Sunset a 
few years ago - possibly it was 2003.  There has been extensive community consultation on the proposals put 
forward for the Sunset hospital site.  I am aware that parts of the community desire to see change in this area, 
rather than allow this wonderful facility to sit dormant and go to waste.  I know that the University of Western 
Australia is particularly keen to see this legislation progress.  The idea of referring this legislation to a 
committee, in which case it will not be reported back to this house until late March, may actually cause some 
serious concerns for the university’s future involvement in planning for Sunset hospital. 

If the opposition and the Greens are so opposed to this bill, I do not know whether sending it to a committee 
would result in a great change in their position over time.  Perhaps it would be better if this bill were dealt with 
here in the chamber, so that we could hear the arguments.  Over the past 10 or 11 years there has been enough 
opportunity for everyone involved to put forward the pros and cons for change.  There has been extensive debate 
in the other place about what is proposed here.  There are some quite clear divisions within the opposition about 
what is proposed for Sunset.  I understand that, although some local members may be opposed to this legislation, 
some members of the Liberal Party actually support these proposals and would like to see movement.  I imagine 
that they would also be disappointed in the delay proposed by sending this bill off to a committee. 

The people of Western Australia have had to wait a long time to see change happen in this area.  People were 
very excited when these proposed changes were first mooted by previous ministers involved in the area of 
housing and works.  They were very excited by the idea of being able to access this area.  The Western 
Australian community would also be disappointed by the delay in dealing with this legislation.  It is very 
important legislation proposing a very important change.  I do not know whether, over a period of a few months, 
any other alternatives would be offered.  This would simply give the people who are opposed to this measure 
another opportunity to state the reasons for their opposition.  The parties in this chamber need to get on board 
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with what the government is putting forward, and not delay this legislation any further.  I do not believe that 
sending this bill off to a committee will produce any great change in the position of those parties. 

I acknowledge the importance of sending bills to committees, and I know that some great work can be done, with 
positive outcomes on some occasions, but I do not know whether that will happen this time.  The delay in 
dealing with this bill will cause some issues.  I note that, although the government is opposed to the referral 
motion, the numbers in the chamber will support it, so what I have had to say has probably fallen on deaf ears.  
However, I felt that I had to put forward my concerns, and try to encourage my colleagues to reconsider their 
position of support for the referral.  I hope that in the minutes that we have left to us before that decision is made, 
they will see the light and decide that it would be a better outcome for the community of Western Australia to 
bring on the debate in the chamber now, argue the toss and make a firm decision before the end of the year about 
the future of the Sunset hospital site so that things can happen and we can all reap the benefit of that change, 
rather than having to wait until next year on a maybe. 

The possibility is that, if the government’s legislation is not supported, or if unusual changes are made that the 
government cannot accept, the government may have to reconsider its whole position on what will happen with 
Sunset, and may decide to look at some quite different alternatives.  I might just canvass some of my personal 
preferred options for what is to happen to Sunset.  I could probably provide a range of options.  I have always 
thought that Sunset, as it is structured now, would, with a bit of refurbishment, make a wonderful retirement 
village for indigenous women in our state; or, given the lack of availability of public housing that the opposition 
alleges, perhaps Sunset could be redeveloped in the nature of other places such as Brownlie Towers.  The 
construction of a couple of towers on the site is an option that could be canvassed with the community to see 
what sort of support it has.  We could also look at the issue in our community of lack of housing for young 
people who may have drug or alcohol issues to deal with.  Perhaps Sunset would be a lovely place in which they 
could reside for some respite.  They are just a couple of ideas that have floated through my mind from time to 
time.  Members will agree that it is a wonderful venue that should not be left in a decrepit state, as it is now. 

Perhaps in due course, depending on what is decided either in this chamber or via recommendation, if by chance 
this bill goes to the committee, the government will need to reconsider its position and put that site to an 
alternative use from which community members may gain some benefit.  I am sure that you, Mr Deputy 
President (Hon Simon O’Brien), would concur with some of the views that I have about providing those positive 
alternatives for members of our community.  Although I note the reasons that the opposition and the Greens have 
for referring this bill to the committee, unfortunately on this occasion the government does not agree with those 
reasons and will not support the referral. 

HON KEN TRAVERS (North Metropolitan) [5.51 pm]:  Sometimes in this place when we make a decision, 
we need to understand that whereas we may think we are making a decision that will defer something, we may 
be making a decision to end something.  This is one of those occasions.  If we refer this bill to the committee, I 
want to make sure that members understand the ramifications of that.  My view is that it will kill the bill; it will 
bring about the end of the bill.  I say that as a result of some conversations that I had late this afternoon.  I have 
had difficulties because of the time frame.  I have talked to the parliamentary secretary, the minister and other 
members of this chamber to try to confirm the implications of referring this bill to the committee. 

I know that we cannot canvass the debate on the bill.  However, it is important that members understand exactly 
what this bill is about and some of the issues relating to it.  They will then understand why referring it to the 
committee could end up killing the bill.  If people understood completely what is going on, they might be 
opposed to killing off the bill, and therefore would oppose its referral to the committee. 

This bill allows the University of Western Australia - I think this is the main issue - to take control of the 
overwhelming majority of the site and to use it for its purposes.  One of the things that the university has 
indicated it is prepared to use it for is to house its Berndt collection, which is a world-class anthropological 
collection that is recognised around the world.  UWA has been doing a lot of fundraising to ensure that it will be 
able to house that collection.  The university has waited for some considerable time.  It saw this bill as an 
opportunity to move forward and to have a great site for that collection.  It would provide a wonderful facility 
that would be accessible to the public.  Although controlled by the university, the majority of the site would 
remain in public ownership, with access to the public throughout the day, as is currently the case at the 
University of Western Australia.  However, if we refer this bill to the committee with a reporting date in March, 
the problem that presents for the University of Western Australia is that it will have to wait, not knowing 
whether it will be able to house its Berndt collection.  I see Hon Bruce Donaldson pulling faces.  I genuinely 
want him to listen because this is a very serious matter.  We will miss what is a wonderful opportunity if we refer 
the bill to a committee today because it will defer the decision until March.  If we do not make a decision today, 
I hope that members opposite will talk to the University of Western Australia over the next week or so before we 
come back.  I know that the minister is happy to talk to members on the other side to see whether there are 
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modifications that will make the bill more acceptable to them.  The parliamentary secretary has already outlined 
the extensive community consultation that occurred before the bill came to this house.  I refer to my key point: 
the University of Western Australia cannot continue to sit and wait, not knowing what the outcome of the 
decision will be.  It saw a wonderful opportunity with this bill. 

Hon Bruce Donaldson:  The world will not stop. 

Hon KEN TRAVERS:  The world will not stop.  That is exactly right, but the University of Western Australia 
may have to move on and say that it cannot continue to wait for another six months to make the decision about 
where it will house the Berndt collection.  It does not know whether, at the end of the six months, the answer will 
be yes.  If that is what members on the other side want to say - that is, that they do not want the Berndt collection 
housed at the site and that they want the site to return to the limbo land that it has been for some considerable 
time by deferring the decision and referring it to a committee - then members opposite should do so.  However, 
they should do so in the knowledge that the University of Western Australia was certainly giving me, as a local 
member, the message this afternoon that if the bill is referred to a committee until March next year without a 
decision, it will have to look seriously at whether it can wait that time or whether it will have to find an 
alternative venue to house the Berndt collection.  The university will have to walk away from the deal, and this 
bill will be ended - it will be killed.  The opportunity to have the University of Western Australia operate on the 
site will be over.  If we refer the bill to the committee this afternoon, those will be the ramifications of the 
decision made by this chamber.  As I understand it and from the information I have been given this afternoon, 
we will have said to the university that this bill is finished.  One of the key partners in this bill will look at other 
options for housing the Berndt collection.  Members have to understand that the University of Western Australia 
will put significant funds into restoring the old Sunset hospital to house the Berndt collection.  It will do that 
through international and national fundraising campaigns.  The message the university is getting from the 
fundraisers is that there are options but that people will not continue to wait to find out what the decision is.  If 
the answer of this chamber is to refer the bill to the committee and therefore defer the decision until some time in 
March, and that the decision may still be no in March, the University of Western Australia will not go with that 
option.  Members opposite always tell us about their business practices.  They will understand the sorts of 
business considerations that need to be made with this decision.  It would be a very sad day for this Parliament if 
we were to make that decision tonight.  Members on the other side need to fully understand the ramifications of a 
referral.  I hope that we will not bring this matter to resolution today.  I hope that, during the next week and until 
we return to this chamber, members on the other side will talk to people at the University of Western Australia.   

As I said, the minister has asked me to convey to the house that she is happy to talk to members opposite next 
week to see whether we can bring some resolution, rather than refer the bill to the committee.  The message I am 
getting from the University of Western Australia is that it cannot be left in limbo for another six months; it 
cannot wait until March next year.  It needs to make a decision because it has pressures as a result of the national 
and international fundraising that it is doing to restore the buildings at Sunset hospital.  We need to make that 
decision now, not defer it.  The old adage is that a decision deferred is a decision made.  This is one of those 
classic cases.  If we were to make that decision in this place tonight, we would effectively end the opportunity to 
locate the Berndt collection at, and have the University of Western Australia partner in the restoration of the 
buildings on, the Sunset hospital site.  That would be a very, very sad day for this Parliament, for Western 
Australia and for that site. 

Debate interrupted, pursuant to sessional orders. 

House adjourned at 6.00 pm 
__________ 

  
 


